Minutes

KY Legislative Ethics Commission

July 11, 2023
The Kentucky Legislative Ethics Commission held its regularly scheduled meeting in room 171, Capitol Annex, and via Zoom video teleconference at 9:35 a.m.
Commissioners Present: Chairman Dave Nicholas, Ernie Harris, Jr., Tanya Pullin, Marie Rader, Sal Santoro, Arnold Simpson and Anthony Wilhoit.
Commissioners Absent:  Gail Russell.
LEC Staff Present: Mark Brengelman, Donnita Crittenden, Emily Dennis, Laura Hendrix, Robert Jenkins and Lori Smither.
Chairman Nicholas called the meeting to order at 9:35 a.m. 
Chairman Nicholas informed the Commission a new Chair and Vice-Chair would need to be elected. Mr. Simpson made a motion to re-elect Dave Nicholas as chairman.  Vice-chair Pullin seconded the motion.  All were in favor.

Mr. Simpson made a motion to re-elect Tanya Pullin as vice-chair of the Commission. Mr. Harris seconded the motion.  All were in favor.

Chairman Nicholas asked for approval of the minutes of the March 13, 2023 meeting. Mr. Simpson made a motion to approve the minutes as written. Vice-chair Pullin seconded the motion. All were in favor.

Mrs. Hendrix presented the staff report. She stated the budget is on track and in good standing. Vice-chair Pullin made a motion to accept the financial statement (budget) as presented. Mrs. Rader seconded the motion. All were in favor.

Mrs. Hendrix asked for a motion to renew the contract for the Commission’s investigative counsel, Robert Jenkins for the next fiscal year.  Mr. Santoro made a motion to contract with Casey Bailey and Maines PLLC for the services of Mr. Jenkins as investigative counsel for the Commission.  Vice-chair Pullin seconded the motion. All were in favor.

Mrs. Hendrix informed the Commission the General Assembly had approved an across the board 6% salary increase for Legislative Research Commission and executive branch employees effective July 1, 2023. She recommended the Commission approve the same salary increase for KLEC permanent, full-time employees. Vice-chair Pullin made a motion to approve the 6% raise.  Mr. Harris seconded the motion. All were in favor. 

Ms. Dennis informed the Commission that several lobbyists had given campaign contributions to legislators running as statewide candidates during the 2023 primary election cycle. The campaigns and lobbyists were informed and all contributions given by lobbyists by the respective campaigns were refunded.
Ms. Dennis informed the Commission, under KRS 13A.3102, administrative regulations filed by the Commission expire seven years after the effective date. Since the current regulations are set to expire on 10/7/2023, Mrs. Hendrix and Ms. Dennis reviewed the current regulations and filed the certification letters with the regulations compiler stating the current administrative regulations shall remain in effect without amendment.
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Mrs. Crittenden presented an update on our new database and online filing system being created by the computer support team at the Legislative Research Commission.

Mrs. Smither presented an update on the office space at 22 Mill Creek Park. She stated NAI Isaac has taken over updating the Commission office with any problems that needed attention. They have completed almost everything on our list sent in December 2022. Things are running smoothly and we hope for continued cooperation from NAI Isaac.

Mrs. Hendrix and Ms. Dennis discussed the draft Recommended changes to the Kentucky Code of Legislative Ethics that will be sent over to the LRC for review.  Mr. Harris made a motion to approve the Recommended changes as presented.  Vice-chair Pullin seconded the motion. All were in favor.

Mr. Santoro made a motion to go into executive session to discuss pending complaints before the Commission. Vice-chair Pullin seconded the motion. All were in favor.

Mr. Simpson made a motion to come out of executive session. Mrs. Rader seconded the motion. All were in favor. Chairman Nicholas stated for the record that all discussions during executive session were limited to confidential complaints, and no final agency action was taken.
Mr. Harris made a motion to dismiss complaint 23-LEC-01.  Mr. Wilhoit seconded the motion. All were in favor.

The next regular meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, August 15, 2023, at 9:30 a.m. There being no further business, Vice-chair Pullin made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Mr. Santoro seconded the motion. All were in favor.
